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Finishing touches by contractors on Temple Beth El in San Pedro, the oldest synagogue in 
the South Bay. It has been undergoing a $5.5 million renovation project. Grand opening 
ceremony is Friday. June 2, 2016. 

The oldest synagogue in the South Bay will celebrate the completion of a $5.5 million 
renovation Friday evening on the San Pedro site it has occupied for six decades. 

“I am filled with abundant gratitude, appreciation and pride in our community,” said 
Rabbi Charles Briskin. “So many people have given their time, their skills and their 
resources to enable us to make it to this momentous time in our history.” 

A ribbon-cutting ceremony at 6:30 p.m. will mark the grand reopening of the 94-year-old 
Temple Beth El, followed by Sabbath worship service. U.S. Rep. Janice Hahn, Los Angeles 
City Councilman Joe Buscaino, City Controller Ron Galperin and state Sen. Isadore Hall 
are expected to attend the event. It is the temple’s 60th year at its current location 
on Seventh Street in San Pedro.  

The event also will serve as a thank you to community religious leaders and neighbors 
who welcomed Temple Beth El members into their buildings to conduct worship services, 
Torah School and other programs during the past year of construction. 

The refurbished entrance includes a ramp to provide wheelchair access, and its upgraded 
sanctuary provides more comfortable seating and state-of-the-art technology to allow for 
streaming video of Shabbat services and major events. The work also included upgrading 
the sprinkler system and bathrooms.  

About half of the 500 Temple Beth El members live in San Pedro and on the Palos Verdes 
Peninsula. They are active in the community through the Toberman Neighborhood Center, 
the Boys and Girls Clubs of L.A. Harbor, Harbor Interfaith Services, South Coast 
Interfaith Council, local food and clothing centers and other causes, synagogue leaders 
said. 

Briskin said he is looking forward to Temple Beth El joining with the Waterman Family 
Community Learning Center for community gatherings, educational programs, spiritual 
growth and justice work. 

“We will serve not only our Temple Beth El family, but all in San Pedro and the South 
Bay — Jewish or not — who may look to Temple Beth El for guidance and inspiration,” 
Briskin said. 

The congregation is led by Briskin, Cantor Ilan Davidson, and Director of Education and 
Programs Debi Rowe. 

The first organized Jewish religious services were held in the San Pedro home of Daniel 
Leven and his wife in 1922, when only 25 known Jewish families were living in San Pedro, 
according to a press release. 

Before 1922, a group of Jewish men had established a social club that met in a Beacon 
Street photographer’s studio. In 1923, their wives established the San Pedro Jewish 
Sisterhood, which was dedicated to supporting a Jewish community and giving aid to the 
poor and needy. This group of women donated the synagogue’s first Torah scroll in 1928, 
the release said. 

The men and women raised the necessary money to build a Jewish Center, and, in 1935 the 
San Pedro Jewish Community Center was dedicated at the corner of 19th and Cabrillo 
streets, which is the current home of the Italian American Club.  

By 1938, about 75 Jewish families lived in San Pedro and the name “Congregation Beth El” 
was adopted. 

In 1942, several lots on Seventh Street were purchased for future development, which 
happened in 1955 when the San Pedro Jewish Sisterhood sold the building at 19th and 
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Cabrillo streets and donated the proceeds to the construction of the current building on 
Seventh Street. 

In 1956, the Torah scrolls were delivered to the new home, and, in 1959 the charter was 
changed one last time to become Temple Beth El, a Reform congregation affiliated with 
the Union of American Hebrew Congregations, which is now known as the Union for Reform 
Judaism.  

The congregation consecrated its present-day home on Nov. 10, 1985, the release said. 
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